Lancashire County Council

Employment Committee

Monday, 14th May, 2018 at 2.00 pm in Committee Room 'C' (The Duke of Lancaster Room) - County Hall, Preston

Agenda

Part I (Open to Press and Public)

No. Item

1. Apologies

2. Disclosure of Pecuniary and Non-Pecuniary Interests

Members are asked to consider any Pecuniary and Non-Pecuniary Interests they may have to disclose to the meeting in relation to matters under consideration on the Agenda.

3. Minutes of the Meeting held on 12 March 2018

(Pages 1 - 4)

To be confirmed, and signed by the Chair.

4. Statutory Changes to the Council's Holiday Pay Calculation

(Pages 5 - 10)

5. Urgent Business

An item of urgent business may only be considered under this heading where, by reason of special circumstances to be recorded in the Minutes, the Chair of the meeting is of the opinion that the item should be considered at the meeting as a matter of urgency. Wherever possible, the Chief Executive should be given advance warning of any Member's intention to raise a matter under this heading.

6. Date of Next Meeting

The next meeting of the Committee will be held on Monday, 11 June, 2018 at 2.00 pm at County Hall, Preston.

L Sales Director of Corporate Services

County Hall Preston



Agenda Item 3

Lancashire County Council

Employment Committee

Minutes of the Meeting held on Monday, 12th March, 2018 at 2.00 pm in Committee Room 'C' (The Duke of Lancaster Room) - County Hall, Preston

Present:

County Councillor Geoff Driver CBE (Chair)

County Councillors

A Atkinson H Khan
M Green T Martin
K Iddon D O'Toole

County Councillors K Iddon and H Khan replaced County Councillors Mrs S Charles and L Beavers respectively at this meeting.

1. Apologies

None.

2. Disclosure of Pecuniary and Non-Pecuniary Interests

None.

3. Minutes of the Meeting held on 12 February 2018

Resolved: That the Minutes of the meeting held on 12 February 2018 be confirmed and signed by the Chair.

4. Senior Management Recruitment Arrangements

The Committee considered a report in relation to the proposed engagement of a resourcing company(s) to assist with the recruitment to the posts of Chief Executive and Director of Resources and the Executive Director of Education and Children's Services.

It was also reported that the temporary amendments to the Committee's terms of reference, which authorised the Committee to appoint and dismiss Directors under the Council's new senior management structure, had come to an end. All Director appointments had now been made and, in the future, the Committee would only be responsible for the appointment and dismissal of those senior officers set out in the report.

Resolved:

- That the interim Chief Executive and Director of Resources be authorised, in consultation with the Chair of the Employment Committee, to approve the engagement of a resourcing company(s) to assist with the recruitment to the posts of Chief Executive and Director of Resources and the Executive Director of Education and Children's Services.
- 2. That the cessation of the temporary amendments to the Committee's Terms of Reference and the future role of the Committee in relation to the appointment and dismissal of senior officers, as set out in the report now presented, be noted.

5. Policy on Trade Union Facilities and Time Off for Trade Union Duties and Activities

The Committee considered a report on proposed amendments to the Policy on Trade Union Facilities and Time Off for Trade Union Duties.

Resolved:

That the proposed Policy on Trade Union Facilities and Time Off for Trade Union Duties, as set out at Appendix 'A', be approved with effect from 1 April 2018.

6. Urgent Business

None.

7. Date of Next Meeting

It was noted that the next meeting of the Committee would be held on Monday 9 April 2018 at 2.00 p.m. at County Hall, Preston.

8. Exclusion of Press and Public

Resolved: That the press and members of the public be excluded from the meeting during consideration of the following item of business on the grounds that there would be a likely disclosure of exempt information as defined in the appropriate paragraph of Part I of Schedule 12 A to the Local Government Act 1972. It was considered that in all the circumstances the public interest in maintaining the exemption outweighed the public interest in disclosing the information.

9. Review of Coroner Salaries

(Exempt information as defined in Paragraphs 1, 2 and 3 of Part 1 of Schedule 12A to the Local Government Act, 1972. It was considered that in all the circumstances of the case the public interest in maintaining the exemption outweighed the public interests in disclosing the information).

The Committee considered a report in relation to the salary and payments made to the Senior Coroner, Area Coroners and Assistant Coroners.

Resolved:

That:

- 1. the salary for the Senior Coroner, as set out in the report now presented, be re-affirmed.
- 2. the salary for the two Area Coroners, as set out in the report now presented, be approved with effect from 1 January 2018.
- 3. a review of the Area Coroner's salary be undertaken in two years' time.
- 4. the fee currently paid to the Assistant Coroners and the revised amount to be paid for attendance at compulsory training courses, as set out in the report now presented, be approved with effect from 1 January 2018.

L Sales
Director of Corporate Services

County Hall Preston

Pa	g	е	4
Pа	g	е	4

Agenda Item 4

Employment Committee

Meeting to be held on Monday, 14 May 2018

Electoral Division affected: None;

Statutory Changes to the Council's Holiday Pay Calculation

Contact for further information: Deborah Barrow, (01772) 535805, Head of Service Human Resources, deborah.barrow@lancashire.gov.uk

Executive Summary

The outcome of a number of legal cases that have progressed through the employment tribunal system, now require employers to include a number of previously excluded elements of pay in their statutory holiday pay calculations. The council is, therefore, required to amend the holiday pay calculation currently in place to include claimable allowances, e.g. overtime, standby and call-out payments.

Employment Committee has previously been advised of the holiday pay ruling and agreed that consultations would take place with the recognised trade unions on the most appropriate way to apply the council's statutory obligations in order to present a recommended proposal for Employment Committee to consider.

The council has concluded its consultations with the trade unions through the Joint Negotiating and Consultative Forum (JNCF) and agreed a method to comply with the statutory obligations for both the on-going payments and the requirement to consider arrears of pay (back pay).

The outcome of the consultations has resulted in the following:

- a proposal for applying the future holiday pay calculations
- arrears of pay (back pay) payments
- adjustments to the current plusage for part-time employees
- adjustments to the plusage for casual workers

The council had already included an estimated on-going and back pay provision within the Medium Term Financial Strategy.

Recommendation

Employment Committee is asked to approve, with effect from 1 June 2018:

- (i) The payment of a 7.67% plusage on top of relevant, qualifying elements of pay claimed by employees in order to meet the council's obligations in relation to the payment of holiday pay.
- (ii) Arrears of pay (back pay) payments of up to two years for eligible employees.



- (iii) The reduction of the current holiday plusage, paid to part-time employees who work additional hours up to 37 hours per week, from 10.74% to 7.67% in line with the proposal in respect of full time employees, see 1 above.
- (iv) An increase in the current holiday plusage paid to casual workers on all hours claimed, from 10.74% to 12.07% in line with advice from the Advisory, Conciliation and Arbitration Service (Acas).

Background and Advice

In light of the legal outcomes of a number of key cases that have progressed through the employment tribunal system since 2014, employers are now required to change how they calculate holiday pay in certain circumstances. The judgements in respect of these cases determined that it is wrong for employers to only take into account basic pay when calculating how much an employee should be paid while they are on holiday. Holiday pay should be based on average earnings, which are higher when overtime, standby and other allowances that are intrinsically linked to the work an employee is required to do under their contract of employment, are taken into account.

When employees within the council take holidays, they are prevented from working overtime or claiming for enhancements during the period they are on leave. This results in them suffering a reduction in their salary, following the period of leave, and the employment tribunal rulings have ruled that employees should not suffer a detriment by taking holidays.

By law, all full time workers on a five-day week are entitled to 28 days a year paid holiday under UK regulations (four weeks – 20 days – minimum statutory annual leave under EU law plus an additional 1.6 weeks – 8 days – provided for within the UK), or the leave as set out within their contract of employment where this is more generous. Part-time workers are entitled to the same level of holiday on a pro rata basis.

Proposal for Amending the Council's Future Holiday Pay Calculation

Following research and consultations between Finance, Legal, BTLS Recruitment & Payroll Services and the trade unions, it is proposed to apply a 'percentage plusage' to all relevant additional hours and/or allowance claims in order to meet the council's legal obligations.

The proposal is that a percentage plusage of 7.67% will be applied to all qualifying, additional claimable payments that are not currently included as part of what the council currently recognises as 'normal' monthly pay. The plusage has been calculated as follows:

4 weeks (20 minimum statutory holidays) / 52.143 weeks (261 days) x 100 = 7.67%

The benefits of this approach are as follows:

- The plusage would be automatically applied to all qualifying payments. A list of qualifying payments is set out below.
- Other than submitting their claims for payment in the normal way, there would be no additional actions that employees would need to take in order to receive the holiday pay plusage.
- There would be no requirement for the Oracle HR & Payroll System to 'look back' over an agreed reference period to calculate average pay or to know when employees take their holidays in order to calculate and make the plusage payment, therefore resulting in less system development and costs. A similar arrangement is already in operation to pay casual workers holiday pay, and part time employees' holiday pay on any additional hours they work, which will need adapting due to the Acas guidance and explained later in the report.
- It is easier to explain how the plusage is calculated (a fixed percentage of all qualifying claimable payments) and for employees to check for themselves if they have received the correct payment (i.e. it would not be a varying amount calculated by averaging back over a relevant reference period).
- This approach would mean employees receiving the holiday pay 'top up' upfront on a monthly basis, i.e. at the time the submitted qualifying payment is made rather than waiting until the following month after taking holiday which would be variable over the year.

Qualifying Payments

The following list of qualifying payments would automatically attract the holiday pay percentage plusage:

- Weekend working
- Night working
- Standby duty
- Winter gritting
- Sleep in payments
- Overtime payments (contractual and non-contractual)
- Additional hours payments
- Call out payments
- Cleaning day payments
- Split duty payments

Arrears of Pay (Back Pay) Payments

The Deduction from Wages (Limitation) Regulations 2014 places a two-year limit on unlawful deduction from wages holiday pay claims presented on or after 1 July 2015. It is, therefore, proposed that two years' back pay be applied to employees who have had qualifying payments made in the two year period leading up to 31 May 2018,

except where employees have already submitted an 'unlawful deduction from wages' claim for the whole (or part) of the period that the council has settled.

The proposal would be to calculate back pay on the basis of the proposal to be applied going forward, i.e. the application of a 7.67% plusage on relevant payments. However, because the council is able to look back at claims already made, it is proposed that a test of 'regularity' is also applied. Again, this takes account of the legal ruling which enables employers to exclude payments made to employees who make additional claims on an irregular basis. 'Regularity', for this purpose, has been defined as submitting a qualifying claim in each quarter of each year (treating each year as a separate qualifying period).

Part Time Employees Working Additional Hours

The council currently pays a holiday pay plusage of 10.74% to part time employees who work additional hours, on any additional hours being claimed per week up to a maximum of 37 per week. The plusage is calculated on the following basis:

5.6 weeks (28 statutory holidays) / 52.143 weeks x 100 = 10.74%

It is proposed that, under the new arrangements, part time employees will be treated the same as full time employees and the 7.67% plusage be applied to any additional hours they claim up to 37 hours per week. The same plusage would also be applied to any other qualifying payments a part time worker makes and should they work any additional hours over and above 37 in a week the plusage would also be applied to the overtime claim they would make in the same way as a full time employee claiming overtime. This provides a fair and consistent approach for both full-time and part-time employees.

Casual Workers

The council currently pays a holiday pay plusage of 10.74% to casual workers on all hours worked that are claimed for payment. This is the same holiday pay plusage and calculation currently used for part time employees claiming additional hours.

Acas advice in relation to leave entitlements for casual workers identifies that the plusage should be increased to 12.07% as shown below.

5.6 weeks (28 statutory holidays) / 46.4 weeks x 100 = 12.07%

The reason for this is that using 52 weeks for the year is incorrect and the leave entitlement of 5.6 weeks should be removed as the casual worker would not be expected to work during these holiday weeks. Therefore, the 5.6 weeks' holiday are excluded from the calculation and 46.4 weeks is used instead of 52 weeks, which increases the percentage plusage to 12.07%.

Financial

The estimated recurring annual cost of adopting the percentage plusage approach, based on current salaries, is in the region of £1.5m. As part of the medium term

financial strategy budget provision has been made therefore there is no additional budget required. The cost of back pay is estimated to be c£0.5m per annum, with provision made within reserves to meet these costs.

Consultations

Consultations have been ongoing with the recognised trade unions through the JNCF and the trade unions are in broad agreement that applying a percentage plusage to future holiday pay calculations and the criteria for eligible back pay is the fairest and most efficient approach.

Implications:

This item has the following implications, as indicated:

Risk management

The council is required to amend the holiday calculation it uses to remain compliant with UK case law. The future direction of cases that progress through the employment tribunal system may require that further changes be made to the holiday pay calculation in future, dependent on the approach the council chooses to adopt. Legal Services has advised that the council's approach to meeting its statutory obligations is fair and consistent.

Local Government (Access to Information) Act 1985 List of Background Papers

Paper	Date	Contact/Tel
N/A		
Reason for inclusion in Part	II, if appropriate	
N/A		

Page	10
------	----